
Urban Ring Progress Report 

To: Robert W. Golledge Jr. 
Secretary, Executive Office of EnvironmentalAffairs 

From: Kenneth S. Miller, P.E. 
Deputy Secretary for Planning 

Date: September 29,2006 

The following is a summary of the Executive Office of Transportation's progress 
on planning and environmental review for the Circumferential Transportation 
lmprovemr&ts in the Urban Ring Corridor project (the Urban Ring). his 
memorandum is in response to EOEA's requirement for semi-annual progress 
reports related to planning for the Urban Ring. 

Urban Ring Project Background 

The Urban Ring planning and environmental review process has been underway 
for many years, dating back to the 1970s. The MassachusettsBay 
~ r a n s ~ o i a t i o n~uthohty(MBTA) began the current phase of formal planning and 
environmental review for the projectwhen it undertook a major investment study 
(MIS) that was completed in 2001. 

The MIS identified the Urban Ring corridor running through Chelsea, Everett, 
Medford, Some~ille,Cambridge, Brookline, and Boston; defined major 
destinations and connections with radialtransit lines; proposed a strategy for 
implementingthe project in three phases; and developed conceptual plans for 
each of the three phases. 

Phase 1, parts of which have already been implemented, includes a set of 
limited-stop bus routes through the Urban Ring corridor. The MBTA's 
Crosstown bus routes (CTI, CT2, and CT3) are the existing elements of 
Urban Ring Phase 1. 
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Phase 2 comprises a series of bus rapid transit (BRT) routes through the 
Urban Ring corridor. These services would over la^ with each other to 
provide riders with improved accessibility throughout the corridor, and 
maximize the connections to radial transit 1 i n e s . r ~ ~ ~  travel speeds would 
be enhanced by dedicated lanes, exclusive roadway segments, and traffic 
signal priority where appropriate. 

Phase 3. The MIS included three potential alternatives for Urban Ring 
Phase 3. Each of these alternatives would preserve the BRT routes, but 
would also add rail service to the western portion of the corridor. The 
Phase 3 rail service would run generally from Assembly Square at the 
northern terminus through Sullivan Square, North Point, Kendall Square, 
Cambridgeport, the Kenmore I Boston University area, the LMA, Ruggles 
Station, and Dudley Square. Phase 3 may be either light rail or heavy rail. 
After the 2001 MIS, there has been no further analysis or definition of the 
Urban Ring Phase 3 or its relationship to the MBTA system. 

Upon completion of the MIS, the MBTA executed a Draft Environmental Impact 
Report (DEIR) for Phase 2 that was completed in November 2004. The DElR 
evaluated benefits and impacts of various BRT routings, alignments, and 
connections. 'The DElR recommended a locally preferred alternative (LPA) for 
the Urban Ring Phase 2 that comprises six overlapping BRT routes serving the 
Urban Ring corridor. 

The DElR was originally intended to be a document that satisfied both state and 
federal environmental review requirements. However, changes in federal project 
guidance in 2004 prevented the MBTA from being able to make the document 
compliant with federal Draft Environmental Impact Statement (DEIS) standards in 
time to meet the November 2004 filing deadline. 

Therefore, the DElR satisfied the state Massachusetts Environmental Policy Act 
(MEPA) requirements, but not the federal National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) requirements. As a result, a supplemental tiling is necessary to satisfy 
these federal requirements. This document will be a revised DElRlDElS 
(RDEIRIDEIS), and it will reintegrate the MEPA and NEPA review processes. 

Status of the Environmental Review Process 

The Executive Office of Transportation is the new project proponent for the 
Urban Ring planning and environmental review. The change in project proponent 
from the MBTA to EOT is the result of Chapter 196 of the Acts of 2004: An Act to 
Restructure the Transportation Systems of the Commonwealth, which realigns 
state transportation planning and management structures. Among other changes, 
this law calls for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts to fund the capital costs of 
future major transit system expansion projects. Therefore, the Commonwealth, 
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